



# 7 Ways Drug Pricing Legislative Proposals Would Lower Costs for Consumers and Businesses

By Nicole Rapfogel, Maura Calsyn, and Colin Seeberger July 26, 2021

High prescription drug prices are taking both a financial and health toll on the American people, and the public is eager for reform. About 80 percent of American adults believe prescription drugs are unreasonably expensive, and 3 in 10 have not taken their prescriptions as prescribed due to cost,<sup>1</sup> sometimes with fatal consequences.<sup>2</sup> Almost 90 percent of adults in the United States support government drug price negotiation, and more than 75 percent are in favor of the government setting inflation caps on rising drug prices.<sup>3</sup> To bring down prescription drug prices, foster more equitable access to treatments, and pass these savings on to consumers, drug pricing reform is urgently needed.<sup>4</sup>

Fortunately, several key proposals are gaining momentum at the federal level.<sup>5</sup> For instance, the Elijah E. Cummings Lower Drug Costs Now Act of 2019, or H.R. 3, would allow the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services to negotiate drug prices directly with pharmaceutical companies for Medicare beneficiaries and privately insured individuals.<sup>6</sup> Several other legislative proposals would prevent drug companies from raising their prices at a rate faster than inflation and cap out-of-pocket payments for prescription drugs for Medicare beneficiaries. With 1 in 2 Americans taking prescription drugs, these reforms would provide substantial and critical relief to millions of people,<sup>7</sup> yielding thousands of dollars in estimated monthly savings for some drugs.<sup>8</sup>

This issue brief outlines just some of the ways that drug pricing reform would help consumers and businesses.

---

## 1. Seniors would have lower out-of-pocket prescription drug costs

Nearly 90 percent of older adults take prescription medication, with more than half of older adults taking four or more prescription drugs.<sup>9</sup> While Medicare Part D beneficiaries are not responsible for the full cost of their prescription medications at the pharmacy, lower drug prices—even without additional reforms—would result in lower Part D premiums and cost sharing.

Additional legislative proposals that set an out-of-pocket limit for Medicare beneficiaries' prescription drugs would further save seniors money. There is currently no out-of-pocket limit in the Medicare Part D program: Beneficiaries begin the plan year with standard coverage that includes a deductible, monthly premiums, and copayments or coinsurance—all of which vary by plan. In 2021, once the beneficiary and plan spend \$4,130 on drugs, the beneficiary falls into a coverage gap, during which they pay up to 25 percent of the cost for prescription drugs.<sup>10</sup> And once a beneficiary spends \$6,550 on Part D drugs, they qualify for catastrophic coverage and are responsible for 5 percent coinsurance on drug costs. With skyrocketing drug prices, this seemingly harmless 5 percent coinsurance could total upward of \$10,000—nearly 40 percent of the median annual income for Medicare beneficiaries.<sup>11</sup>

Fortunately, a number of legislative proposals would place a limit on beneficiaries' out-of-pocket spending; H.R. 3, for example, would limit out-of-pocket spending on Part D drugs to \$2,000. Reforms that address excessive price increases are also critical. Between 2018 and 2019, 1 in 2 drugs faced price increases greater than the rate of inflation, and 14 percent of all drug prices increased by 10 percent or more. These price increases pose serious threats to consumers who are already on a stable course of treatment as well as those with chronic conditions. For example, the price of Humira—an immunosuppressant drug used to treat diseases including arthritis and Crohn's disease—has increased by 470 percent since the drug came to market in 2002.<sup>12</sup> In 2015, AbbVie, the maker of Humira, increased prices twice—first by nearly 10 percent, followed by another near 8 percent price hike just four months later.<sup>13</sup> Humira prices continue to rise, as AbbVie increased the price by 7.4 percent in January 2021.<sup>14</sup>

---

## 2. Americans with private insurance would have lower premiums and out-of-pocket costs

Private insurers would also have access to these negotiated drug prices. While each private insurance plan constructs its pharmacy benefit differently, consumers who have not yet met their deductibles or pay coinsurance for prescription drugs would pay lower prices at the pharmacy.<sup>15</sup> Furthermore, inflation cap reforms would apply to the private market, preventing exorbitant drug price increases.<sup>16</sup> Research from GoodRx shows that 95 percent of all list price increases have downstream effects leading to cash price increases for consumers.<sup>17</sup>

According to the Congressional Budget Office (CBO), lower drug prices would also decrease insurance plans' drug spending, resulting in lower premiums for consumers.<sup>18</sup> West Health Policy Center estimates that employees would save more than \$60 billion on premiums and cost sharing on their employer-sponsored plans from 2023 to 2029,<sup>19</sup> and consumers who purchase their coverage on the Affordable Care Act marketplaces would save \$35 billion during that time frame.<sup>20</sup>

---

### 3. Businesses would benefit from lower drug costs

Drug price negotiation would also help businesses by reducing prescription drug spending in employer-sponsored plans. As drug prices have risen, employers' prescription drug spending has also surged. In fact, prescription drug spending by employer plans was nearly 30 percent higher in 2018 than it was in 2014.<sup>21</sup>

Inflation caps are another means to control drug spending by limiting price increases and making drug costs more predictable when designing plans. The CBO estimates that health insurance costs for employers would decline under H.R. 3 as drug costs for employees decline.<sup>22</sup> Likewise, West Health Policy Center estimates that employers who provide employee health coverage would save nearly \$200 billion between 2023 and 2029.<sup>23</sup> These savings could improve businesses' vitality, increase workers' wages, and spur economic growth.

---

### 4. People living with diabetes would have access to affordable insulin

If the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services were empowered to negotiate prices for insulin products, the 7.4 million Americans with diabetes who depend on insulin would save money and be able to more easily afford this lifesaving treatment.<sup>24</sup> Insulin has made headlines in recent years for its soaring prices, which have tripled in the past decade.<sup>25</sup> Despite the fact that insulin remains remarkably similar to the original drug, which was discovered a century ago, some brand-name insulin manufacturers have increased their prices to unconscionable levels. For example, the price of Eli Lilly's Humalog rose 1,200 percent between 1996 and 2019.<sup>26</sup> Facing such high costs, 1 in 4 people with diabetes have resorted to insulin rationing—an extremely dangerous tactic that can result in death.<sup>27</sup>

The Center for American Progress estimates that H.R. 3 could save a person living with diabetes nearly \$700 for an annual supply of Lantus, an insulin product made by Sanofi.<sup>28</sup>

---

### 5. Disabled people would see lower costs for critical treatments

Disabled people of all ages who are covered by Medicare would benefit from lower premiums and out-of-pocket costs, as would privately insured beneficiaries with disabilities. Many of the prescription drugs with the highest Medicare spending are treatments for chronic conditions, including cancer, autoimmune disorders, and respiratory ailments.<sup>29</sup> But under H.R. 3's drug price negotiation, a person with multiple sclerosis, for example, could save nearly \$100,000 per month on their Acthar treatment, according to a recent CAP analysis.<sup>30</sup>

People with physical disabilities—who are disproportionately Black, Latino, and Indigenous due to systemic racism<sup>31</sup>—are also 85 percent more likely to have unmet prescription drug needs than people without physical disabilities.<sup>32</sup> They may, for example, have complex medical needs that require prescription drug treatment.<sup>33</sup> Yet it is often difficult for people with disabilities to receive treatment since they disproportionately have low incomes, less than a high school education, and difficulties securing jobs,<sup>34</sup> especially those that provide a living wage.<sup>35</sup>

Workers with disabilities earn just 66 cents for every dollar earned by their non-disabled peers.<sup>36</sup> And adults living in poverty are more likely to have a disability, making disabled people disproportionately vulnerable to rising drug prices.<sup>37</sup> A 2021 study found that raising the out-of-pocket price of a drug by \$10 decreased medication adherence by 23 percent and increased the likelihood of mortality by 33 percent for Medicare beneficiaries. Subsequently, disabled people may face poorer health outcomes and greater complications with drug price increases that have become increasingly routine.

---

## 6. People of color could see more equitable health outcomes

High drug costs further compound existing racial health inequities that result in poorer health outcomes for Black, Hispanic or Latino, Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander, and American Indian or Alaska Native people.<sup>38</sup> With large racial wealth and income gaps, seemingly small changes in prices can have a disproportionate impact on people of color. In particular, Black and Hispanic/Latino Americans face income gaps of \$30,000 and \$20,000, respectively, compared with their non-Hispanic white peers.<sup>39</sup>

Inequitable access and prohibitive costs have significant clinical implications, as Black and Hispanic Americans use fewer prescription drugs and face more severe chronic illnesses than white Americans.<sup>40</sup> For example, Black Americans are more likely to die from high blood pressure, diabetes, HIV, and COVID-19 than white Americans.<sup>41</sup> Moreover, they are disproportionately likely to have sickle cell disease, which can cost more than \$3,000 per month to treat; notably, 80 percent of sickle cell patients do not receive adequate care and treatment.<sup>42</sup>

Drug pricing reform that lowers out-of-pocket costs could therefore significantly reduce the burden of disease, improve disparate health outcomes, and fight the pervasive health inequities facing these communities.

---

## 7. Women would benefit from lower prices on some of the most expensive drugs

Women are more likely to use prescription drugs and be unable to afford prescribed medication than men.<sup>43</sup> Due to the gender wage gap, women—especially women of color—face a disproportionate impact from soaring drug prices. Women are also less likely to adhere to medication as prescribed due to cost, which can result in poorer health outcomes and additional complications.<sup>44</sup> Moreover, women are more likely to bear the responsibility of their dependents' drug costs, adding to their financial burden.<sup>45</sup> Policies that limit drug price increases to the rate of inflation would therefore confer significant benefits for women; for example, Millicent's Femring, a contraceptive, and Teva's Prefest, a drug to treat symptoms associated with menopause, were among the drugs with the highest price hikes in January 2021, at 9.4 percent.<sup>46</sup>

In addition, many of the drugs with the highest Medicare spending—and thus most likely to meet the criteria for negotiation—treat conditions that disproportionately affect women, including breast cancer, arthritis, and other autoimmune disorders.<sup>47</sup> According to a CAP analysis, H.R. 3's drug price negotiation could save breast cancer patients nearly \$6,700 per month on Ibrance, an oncology drug made by Pfizer.<sup>48</sup>

---

## Conclusion

Drug price negotiation and limits on excessive price increases would help consumers in clear and tangible ways. Furthermore, these reforms would begin to address longstanding health inequities, such as the increased likelihood of complex medical needs and disparate access to medication for women, people of color, and disabled people. The American people would see the impact of lower drug costs at the pharmacy, in their premiums and out-of-pocket payments, and, ultimately, in their health and well-being.

*Nicole Rapfogel is a research assistant for Health Policy at the Center for American Progress. Maura Calsyn is the vice president and coordinator for Health Policy at the Center. Colin Seeberger is a director of media relations at the Center.*

## Endnotes

- 1 Liz Hamel and others, "Public Opinion on Prescription Drugs and Their Prices," Kaiser Family Foundation, June 15, 2021, available at <https://www.kff.org/health-costs/poll-finding/public-opinion-on-prescription-drugs-and-their-prices/>.
- 2 Bram Sable-Smith, "Insulin's High Cost Leads To Lethal Rationing," NPR, September 1, 2018, available at <https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2018/09/01/641615877/insulins-high-cost-leads-to-lethal-rationing>.
- 3 Hamel and others, "Public Opinion on Prescription Drugs and Their Prices."
- 4 Nicole Rapfogel, Maura Calsyn, and Emily Gee, "House Bill Could Lower Patients' Prescription Drug Spending by Thousands of Dollars," Center for American Progress, December 9, 2019, available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/healthcare/news/2019/12/09/478380/house-bill-lower-patients-prescription-drug-spending-thousands-dollars/>.
- 5 Josh LaRosa and Erin Slifer, "Key Provisions of Drug Pricing Proposals," The Commonwealth Fund, April 26, 2021, available at <https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/2021/apr/key-provisions-drug-pricing-proposals>.
- 6 Rapfogel, Calsyn, and Gee, "House Bill Could Lower Patients' Prescription Drug Spending by Thousands of Dollars."
- 7 Hamel and others, "Public Opinion on Prescription Drugs and Their Prices."
- 8 Nicole Rapfogel, Emily Gee, and Maura Calsyn, "H.R. 3 Could Save Patients Thousands of Dollars on Prescription Drugs," Center for American Progress, July 20, 2021, available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/healthcare/news/2021/07/20/501803/h-r-3-save-patients-thousands-dollars-prescription-drugs/>.
- 9 Ashley Kizinger and others, "Data Note: Prescription Drugs and Older Adults," Kaiser Family Foundation, August 9, 2019, available at <https://www.kff.org/health-reform/issue-brief/data-note-prescription-drugs-and-older-adults/>.
- 10 Medicare.gov, "Costs in the coverage gap," available at <https://www.medicare.gov/drug-coverage-part-d-costs-for-medicare-drug-coverage/costs-in-the-coverage-gap> (last accessed July 2021).
- 11 Harris Meyer, "Seniors Face Crushing Drug Costs as Congress Stalls on Capping Medicare Out-Of-Pockets," Kaiser Health News, January 4, 2021, available at <https://khn.org/news/article/seniors-face-crushing-drug-costs-as-congress-stalls-on-capping-medicare-out-of-pockets/>.
- 12 Zachary Brennan, "House committee uncovers how Humira's price spiked by 470% as AbbVie execs cashed bonuses tied to the hikes," Endpoints News, May 18, 2021, available at <https://endpts.com/house-committee-uncovers-how-humiras-price-spiked-by-470-as-abbvie-exec-cashed-bonuses-tied-to-the-hikes/>.
- 13 Ibid.
- 14 Sy Mukherjee, "It's the New Year, and pharma companies hiking prices for popular drugs," *Fortune*, January 4, 2021, available at <https://fortune.com/2021/01/04/drug-price-increases-abbvie-humira/>.
- 15 Rapfogel, Gee, and Calsyn, "H.R. 3 Could Save Patients Thousands of Dollars on Prescription Drugs."
- 16 Elijah E. Cummings Lower Drug Costs Now Act, H.R. 3, 117th Cong., 1st sess. (April 22, 2021), available at <https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/3/>.
- 17 Diane Li and others, "List Prices Increases for Medications Lead to Higher Costs for Consumers" (Santa Monica, CA: GoodRx Research, 2020), available at [https://www.goodrx.com/blog/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/List\\_price\\_increase\\_report\\_goodrx\\_december\\_2020.pdf](https://www.goodrx.com/blog/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/List_price_increase_report_goodrx_december_2020.pdf).
- 18 Phillip L. Swagel, "Budgetary Effects of H.R. 3, the Elijah E. Cummings lower Drug Costs Now Act" (Washington: Congressional Budget Office, 2019), available at [https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2019-12/hr3\\_complete.pdf](https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/2019-12/hr3_complete.pdf).
- 19 Center for Informed Drug Spending Analysis, "Commercial Savings Generated by Medicare Negotiation Under H.R. 3," May 20, 2021, available at <https://www.cidsa.org/publications/commercial-savings-generated-by-medicare-negotiation-under-h-r-3>.
- 20 Ibid.
- 21 Health Care Cost Institute, "2018 Health Care Cost and Utilization Report" (Washington: 2020), available at <https://healthcostinstitute.org/annual-reports/2020-02-13-18-20-19>.
- 22 Swagel, "Budgetary Effects of H.R. 3, the Elijah E. Cummings lower Drug Costs Now Act."
- 23 Center for Informed Drug Spending Analysis, "Commercial Savings Generated by Medicare Negotiation Under H.R. 3."
- 24 William T. Cefalu and others, "Insulin Access and Affordability Working Group: Conclusions and Recommendations," *Diabetes Care* 41 (6) (2018): 1299–1311, available at <https://care.diabetesjournals.org/content/41/6/1299>.
- 25 Julia Belluz, "The absurdly high cost of insulin, explained," *Vox*, November 7, 2019, available at <https://www.vox.com/2019/4/3/18293950/why-is-insulin-so-expensive>.
- 26 Danielle K. Roberts, "The Deadly Costs of Insulin," *American Journal of Managed Care*, June 10, 2019, available at <https://www.ajmc.com/view/the-deadly-costs-of-insulin>.
- 27 Sable-Smith, "Insulin's High Cost Leads to Lethal Rationing."
- 28 Rapfogel, Gee, and Calsyn, "H.R. 3 Could Save Patients Thousands of Dollars on Prescription Drugs."
- 29 Ibid.
- 30 Ibid.
- 31 National Disability Institute, "Race, Ethnicity and Disability: The Financial Impact of Systemic Inequality and Intersectionality" (Washington: 2020), available at <https://www.nationaldisabilityinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/race-ethnicity-and-disability-financial-impact.pdf>.
- 32 Elham Mahmoudi and Michelle A. Meade, "Disparities in access to health care among adults with physical disabilities: analysis of a representative national sample for a ten-year period," *Disability Health Journal* 8 (2) (2015): 182–190, available at <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/25263459/>.
- 33 Protect Our Care, "Fact Sheet: How High Drug Prices Hurt People with Disabilities," July 6, 2021, available at <https://www.protectourcare.org/fact-sheet-how-high-drug-prices-hurt-people-with-disabilities/>.
- 34 Gloria L. Krahn, Deborah Klein Walker, and Rosaly Correa-De-Araujo, "Persons with Disabilities as an Unrecognized Health Disparity Population," *American Journal of Public Health* 105 (2) (2015), available at <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4355692/>.
- 35 Alina Selyukh, "Workers With Disabilities Can Earn Just \$3.34 An Hour. Agency says Law Needs Change," NPR, September 17, 2020, available at <https://www.npr.org/2020/09/17/912840482/u-s-agency-urges-end-to-below-minimum-wage-for-workers-with-disabilities>.
- 36 Jennifer Cheeseman Day and Danielle Taylor, "In Most Occupations, Workers With or Without Disabilities Earn About the Same," U.S. Census Bureau, March 21, 2019, available at <https://www.census.gov/library/stories/2019/03/do-people-with-disabilities-earn-equal-pay.html>.

- 37 Catherine A. Okoro and others, "Prevalence of Disabilities and Health Care Access by Disability Status and Type Among Adults," *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report* 67 (32) (2018): 882–997, available at [https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/67/wr/mm6732a3.htm?s\\_cid=mm6732a3\\_w](https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/67/wr/mm6732a3.htm?s_cid=mm6732a3_w).
- 38 Sofia Carratala and Connor Maxwell, "Health Disparities by Race and Ethnicity" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2020), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/race/reports/2020/05/07/484742/health-disparities-race-ethnicity/>.
- 39 Protect Our Care, "How High Drug Prices Hurt Black Americans" (Washington: 2021), available at <https://www.protectourcare.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/07/POC-Report-How-High-Drug-Prices-Hurt-Black-Americans-.pdf>; Protect Our Care, "How High Drug Prices Hurt Hispanic and Latino People" (Washington: 2021), available at <https://www.protectourcare.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/07/POC-Report-How-High-Drug-Prices-Hurt-Hispanic-And-Latino-People.pdf>.
- 40 Ibid.
- 41 Ibid.
- 42 Ibid.
- 43 Protect Our Care, "How High Drug Costs Hurt Women" (Washington: 2021), available at <https://www.protectourcare.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/POC-How-High-Drug-Costs-Hurt-Women-.pdf>.
- 44 James X. Zhang, James M. Crowe, and David O. Meltzer, "The differential rates in cost-related non-adherence to medical care by gender in the US adult population," *Journal of Medical Economics* 20 (7) (2017): 752–759, available at <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/28466689/>.
- 45 Protect Our Care, "How High Drug Costs Hurt Women."
- 46 Rapfogel, Gee, and Calsyn, "H.R. 3 Could Save Patients Thousands of Dollars on Prescription Drugs."
- 47 Rapfogel, Calsyn, and Gee, "House Bill Could Lower Patients' Prescription Drug Spending by Thousands of Dollars."
- 48 Rapfogel, Gee, and Calsyn, "H.R. 3 Could Save Patients Thousands of Dollars on Prescription Drugs."